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EDUCATION COMMITTEE

MINUTES

Wednesday 7 November 2012
1.30-3.30 p.m. in A204
Present: 
Mr Jim Dowling (Chair), Dr Claire Bohan, Mr Aaron Clogher,
Professor John Costello, Dr John Doyle, Dr Lisa Looney,                   Ms Louise McDermott (Secretary), Professor Barry McMullin,             Mr Martin Molony, Dr Ciarán Mac Murchaidh, Dr Anne Sinnott,            Dr Sheelagh Wickham
Apologies:
Professor Alan Harvey, Dr Sarah Ingle, Mr Billy Kelly
In attendance:
Ms Aisling McKenna
The Chair welcomed Professor Barry McMullin, Interim Dean of the Faculty of 
Engineering and Computing, to his first meeting of the Education Committee.

SECTION A:
 AGENDA, MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING
1. Adoption of the agenda
The agenda was adopted subject to the inclusion of two submissions under Item 9.
2. Minutes of the meeting of 3 October 2012
The minutes were confirmed and were signed by the Chair.



3. Matters arising from the minutes
3.1
With respect to a proposed structured research award, it was noted that it would be submitted for the consideration of the EC only if this proved necessary in the context of the agreed approval procedures.  (Item 3.1)

3.2
It was noted that confirmation had been obtained from Information Systems and Services that Faculties had been made aware that Discoverer is to continue in use as a reporting tool.  (Item 3.3)

3.3
It was noted that the forthcoming National Student Survey was likely to be piloted in March 2013 and that the pilot would cover all first- and final-year undergraduate students and all students on taught postgraduate programmes.  The sectoral working group on this issue is cognisant of the importance of avoiding over-surveying students and of ensuring that surveys are of an appropriate length.  (Item 3.4)

3.4
It was noted that the EC would be apprised, as appropriate, of progress/completion in respect of a range of ongoing issues.  (Item 3.5)

3.5
It was noted that recommendations in respect of requests from external agencies to run DCU-awarded programmes would be submitted for the consideration of the EC as soon as possible.  (Item 3.7)

3.6
With respect to the templates for Annual Programme Review, it was noted that they had been pre-populated appropriately and had been made available by Ms McKenna to all Programme Chairs together with a step-by-step guide to their use.  Further developments will include consideration of enhanced means of ensuring that APR is informed by feedback from the range of appropriate sources; the Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education intend to formulate some recommendations as to how this might best be effected.  (Item 3.8)
3.7
It was noted that the working group on HEA First Destinations information had been formed, had met and had agreed a number of action items.  Ms McKenna recorded appreciation to the Deans of Faculty for having recommended two academic representatives.  It was agreed that Dr Derek Molloy of the School of Electronic Engineering would also join the group, given his expertise in areas of specific relevance to its work.  The group is to report to the EC at its meeting of      6 February 2013.  (Item 3.9)
3.8
With respect to the setting up of the DCU Online Project Group, it was noted that Mr Kelly had consulted the members of the former VOLG (Virtual and Online Learning Group) with respect to membership and had also requested the Chair to solicit the advice of the Senior Management Group as to terms of reference (in view of the importance of ensuring that these are appropriately formulated).  Consultation on the resources likely to be required to implement VOLG recommendations as appropriate will be undertaken with the Senior Management Group, the Deans of Faculty and the Director of Finance.  The importance of articulating the work of the Project Group with the relevant aspects of the 

forthcoming Teaching and Learning strategy (see Item 6 below) was noted.       (Item 3.11)
3.9
It was noted, with respect to recommendations on non-major awards, that some remaining issues were due for discussion by the University Standards Committee and that final proposals would be put to the EC soon as possible.  (Item 3.12)

3.10
It was noted that recommendations on the role of the Research Ethics Committee vis-à-vis undergraduate research would be made to the EC as soon as possible.  (Item 3.14)

3.11
The report on programme-level effect scores for final-year undergraduate entrants 2010/11-2011/12 was noted (it was noted too that a slightly updated version would be circulated after the meeting).  The significant effect of a relatively small number of modules on the overall figures was noted, and it was agreed that one way of exploring issues relating to this would be through the discussions to be undertaken by Ms McKenna and Dr Wickham with students previously deemed at risk who are now performing successfully.  The various factors which tend to influence student academic success, or otherwise, in Year 1 were noted, as was the correlation between high performance in Mathematics in the Leaving Certificate and academic success in higher education (in this connection, it was suggested that the recent trend towards improved performance in Mathematics in the Leaving Certificate might ultimately impact positively on student academic performance in DCU).  With respect to the potential issues relating to relatively small number of modules alluded to above, it was agreed that a range of approaches to them should be used: relevant data should be fed into the APR process; also, it might be helpful for the co-ordinators of the relevant modules to meet to discuss issues of common concern.  It was agreed that the EC would continue to focus on this area in the course of 2012/13.  (Item 5.1.1)

3.12
The full-year breakdown of all formal cancellations from DCU 2004/05-2011/12, classified by reason for cancellation, was noted.  Ms McKenna undertook to ascertain the status of the revisions to the withdrawal form that are to be made to provide enhanced information on reasons for withdrawing, and also to follow up on students who had deferred with a view to establishing the proportion who had subsequently taken up their places.  It was noted that withdrawal rates from programmes with a particular student base and focus, such as Springboard-funded programmes, might have a significant effect on the overall figures.  The Chair, on behalf of the EC, expressed appreciation to Ms McKenna for her very considerable work on this issue of cancellations.  It was agreed that it would be helpful to establish a single repository for all reports from the Institutional Research and Analysis Office, and MsMcKenna undertook to organise this.  (Item 5.1.2)

3.13
It was noted that the outcomes of additional analysis of  data on ‘at-risk’ students would be made available to the 5 December 2012 meeting of the EC.  (Item 5.2.1)
3.14
It was noted, with respect to QuEST, that the technical issues had been resolved and the information on Moodle pages had been deemed fully accurate.  The next iteration can be set in train at any stage; the recommendation is that it roll out for Semester 1 modules 2012/13 in Week 10 of Semester 1, with a two-week window for survey completion.  Mr Kelly will communicate this to all stakeholders.       (Item 6.2)
3.15
It was noted that the Education Committee had, on 31 October 2012 and on an electronic basis, approved the title ‘Bachelor of Civil Law (Law and Society)’ for an award.
SECTION B:
STRATEGIC MATTERS FOR DISCUSSION 

4. Training activities in respect of Business Intelligence
Ms McKenna noted the importance of maintaining focus on BI from a strategic perspective while also ensuring that appropriate staff members get training in its use.  She requested the members of the EC to indicate to their stakeholder groups that BI training sessions should be requested of herself or of Mr Ian Bell of Information Systems and Services, and noted that it would be beneficial to have an online training session available.  BI reporting capabilities are being refined further on the basis of feedback from current users.  With respect to training in Data Protection, the Chair noted that the University intended to make this mandatory for all staff.  It was noted too that increased use of, and familiarity with, BI in the University would facilitate the identification of any issues that might arise on the basis of Data Protection requirements.
5.
Joint research supervision and awards
5.1
Dr Looney noted that, since the initial discussion of this issue by the EC at its meeting of 5 September 2012, discussions had taken place between Deans of Faculty and Heads of Schools/Research Committees, and further consideration had been given to the policies of the other universities in this area as well as to the perspective of the European University Association.  Feedback from Faculties had been taken into account in the revised submission to the EC which was now under consideration.
5.2
The ensuing discussion included consideration of the optimum degree of prescriptiveness as to the institutions with which, and the conditions under which, joint supervision and awards can be undertaken.

5.3
It was noted that, once a policy was approved by the University, associated mechanisms and templates would need to be developed to allow it to be operationalised.

5.4
It was noted that, where arrangements with other institutions are already being discussed, the proposers could apply to have them approved under the policy, once it was agreed.

5.5
It was agreed that the term ‘double’ rather than ‘dual’ should be used in documentation, albeit accompanied by a footnote to explain that the term ‘dual’ is in use in some contexts in the University and elsewhere.

5.6
It was agreed that the Chair would circulate to the EC a further revised version of the proposal and that arrangements would then be made for it to be considered by the Senior Management Group and Executive as soon as possible with a view to final consideration by the Education Committee and submission for approval by Academic Council.  

6. EC goals 2012/13
The Chair noted that some helpful recommendations had been made by EC members following his request for submissions on this issue.  The importance of relating the goals to the relevant aspects of the forthcoming Teaching and Learning Strategy was noted.  The goals for 2012/13 will be formulated by the EC shortly. 
7. Proposal in respect of approval procedure: proposed 3U programme

7.1
This proposal was approved.  In the discussion, the following were noted:
· it will be important to formulate and have to hand an agreed set of procedures for use with future 3U proposals
· a range of operational issues will need to be addressed with respect to the forthcoming proposed programme, and these will of course be relevant to all future programmes also

· any potential conflict of interest issues that may arise in future will need to be considered by Executive

· the forthcoming appointment of a 3U Director will facilitate the resolution of a range of issues
· future 3U activities are likely to be impacted significantly by wider developments in the higher education landscape.

7.2
The Chair undertook to note to the Senior Management Group the importance of agreeing funding issues.

SECTION C:
PROGRAMME- AND MODULE-SPECIFIC ISSUES 

8. Validation proposal: Joint Master’s programme in ICT in Education for Sustainable Development

8.1
It was agreed that, notwithstanding the potential academic merits of the proposed programme, it would be preferable not to approve it for further development at this time, given that the economic circumstances pertaining to some of the proposed partner institutions have changed since discussions were initiated.
8.2
With respect to proposed joint programmes in general, the importance of clarifying intellectual property issues at the outset on the basis of advice from appropriate offices in the University, including the Office of the Vice-President for Research and Innovation, was noted.  It was noted too that specific issues may pertain to programmes in education disciplines with a significant research component and that these too should be discussed with appropriate offices, including the Graduate Studies Office.
9. Any other business
9.1 It was confirmed that any proposal to include an INTRA placement on a 

programme which does not currently include one should be submitted through standard Faculty procedures and, if approved there, should be submitted for the consideration of the EC, again through standard procedures.

9.2 The members of the EC expressed their appreciation to Mr Dowling for his 
            work in chairing the three meetings that took place in the period September-

November 2012, pending the assumption of office of Professor Eithne Guilfoyle as Vice-President Academic Affairs (Registrar) on 1 December 2012.
Date of next meeting:

Wednesday 5 December 2012, 2.00 p.m. in A204
Signed:   _______________________

Date:
____________________
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